
  
 

 

Budget and Taxation Committee 
HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

March 29, 2022 
Support with Amendment 

Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members, 
I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries – 
Funding which is intended to extend per capita increases through FY27. This funding is critical for the 
important work being done by Maryland libraries. 
On behalf of the Board of Trustees and over 300,000 active card holders, I respectfully urge you to 
adopt legislation that increases funding at levels more closely aligned to those adopted by your 
committee in Senate Bill 448. 
While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per Capita funding 
formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the State are facing budget shortfalls. 
We have requested supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset these FY 2023 shortfalls 
and have not been successful to date.  
Howard County Library System continues to play a critical role in addressing the digital divide for the 
approximately 3,300 households in Howard County without broadband internet access. Our laptop and 
hotspot lending program enables disconnected adults and seniors to gain access to digital lifelong 
learning resources, gainful employment, health information, and access to civic and cultural 
participation. 
 
Our role is just as critical in providing supports for the more than 57,000 K-12 students served by our 
library. Howard County Library System provides every student an A+ student account giving them 
access to books and eBooks, free online homework help, and online resources for assignments and out 
of school learning.  
 
Southern MD Regional Library Association (SMRLA) and the other regional libraries are invaluable to 
the rural counties. They provide funding for downloadable digital material in addition to necessary 
training, IT, material processing services, and daily delivery of collections between branches. Without 
the support of our regional library Calvert Library would not be able to meet our community’s needs 
without significant cuts to our current public service. 
 
Maryland’s libraries have always been responsible stewards of our state funding, consistently doing 
more with less. We respectfully ask that you fund public and regional libraries at a level that will allow 
us to sustain, if not expand, our role in supporting equity and access in our communities.  
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Tonya Aikens, President & CEO 
Howard County Library System 
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Budget and Taxation Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

March 29, 2022 

Support with Amendment 

 

Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding. 

The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public Libraries through 

FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the critical work being done in your local communities, 

especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. On behalf of the Board of Library Trustees and 

the 9,282 regular card holders which is almost half of our county population, I respectfully urge you to 

support the funding levels in Senate Bill 448. 

While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per Capita funding 

formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the State are facing budget shortfalls. We 

have requested supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset these FY 2023 shortfalls and 

have not been successful to date.  

Kent County Public Library system has been instrumental in connecting students and remote workers to 

the internet via hotspots and a Chromebook lending program. Hardware was purchased with CARES Act 

and ARPA funding and is being sustained with careful management of budgets as the need for additional 

means of connectivity is still very much present in the County. Additionally, we have given out over 150 

Amazon Kindle Fires to ensure community members have access to technology permanently in their 

homes.  

Thanks to the Building Lifelong Learners Act, we instituted fine-free borrowing for minors, and due to 

the pandemic, we have gone fine-free for adults as well. At present, our visitor door count is back up, but 

we still offer services like curbside pick-up availability and program kits.  

In conjunction with the health department, we have been a mask and test kit distribution site, sharing 

trustworthy information and holding vaccine clinics. However, before this partnership, Kent County was 

one of the first libraries systems in the state to pass out 200 at-home test kits in response to the increase of 

positive COVID-19 cases.  

As one of the smallest counties in Maryland, we could not be as successful without the support of the 

Eastern Shore Regional Library. They have provided funding for vital staff training, material delivery 

services to all eight counties on the shore, and expanded access to ebook collections. We respectfully ask 

for your support of HB 685, which will allow us to continue to grow our role in supporting equity and 

access in our communities. Thank you for your consideration. 

V/R, 

Arnessa Dowell 

KCPL Executive Director 



 
 

 

Budget and Taxation Committee 
HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

March 29, 2022 
Support with Amendment 

 

Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members, 
I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries – Funding which 
is intended to extend per capita increases through FY27. This funding is critical to ensure the continued 
important work being done throughout the state through all Maryland libraries. 
On behalf of the Harford County Public Library Board of Trustees, the more than 219,000 library active library 
card holders and our community, I respectfully urge you to adopt legislation that increases funding at levels 
more closely aligned to those adopted by the Budget and Taxation Committee in Senate Bill 448. 
While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per Capita funding 
formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the State are facing budget shortfalls. We 
have requested supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset these FY 2023 shortfalls and have 
not been successful to date.  
 

Harford County Public Library has committed to closing the digital divide and investing resources into Wi-Fi 
Hotspots to ensure that all members of our community, with special focus on our school children and their 
families along with our seniors, to ensure equitable access to online resources and minimize the connectivity 
dessert that some of our most vulnerable populations experience.  During the pandemic, it was noted that local 
Maryland Libraries provided critical community services and resources that kept people engaged and informed 
through access to telemedicine, access to school, access to work and employment and more.    
 
Our Maryland regional libraries are invaluable to the rural counties. They provide funding for downloadable 
digital material in addition to essential training, technology, material processing services, and daily delivery of 
collections between branches. Without the support of our regional libraries, Maryland Public Libraries would 
struggle to meet the critical and e3ssential needs in our rural communities and face limited access to public 
service.  Maryland public libraries are known for their collaborative spirit that spills into creating equitable 
library services to all Maryland residents whether rural, suburban or urban and I encourage you to continue to 
support this services.   
 
Maryland’s libraries have always been responsible stewards of our state funding and providing excellent 
service throughout the state.   We respectfully ask that you fund public and regional libraries at a level that will 
allow us to sustain, and expand, our role in supporting equity and access in our communities.  
 
Sincerely, 

 
Mary L. Hastler, CEO 

















 www.qaclibrary.org 

Centreville  121 South Commerce St., Centreville, MD, 21617 |  410-758-0980 
 
Kent Island  200 Library Circle, Stevensville, MD, 21666  |  410-643-8161 

 

Budget and Taxation Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

March 29, 2022 

Support with Amendment 

 

Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - 
Funding. The bill’s intent is to extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public 
Libraries through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important work being done in 
your local communities, especially as libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic. 

On behalf of the Board of Library Trustees and our 50,651 library card holders, I respectfully urge you 
to support the funding levels in Senate Bill 448. 

Queen Anne’s County Library has been an important part of the ongoing recovery from the pandemic.  
Since the pandemic started, we have adapted our services to meet the needs of our community.  
Laptop lending, programming kits to go, expanded Books by Mail, and curbside service for safe delivery 
of library materials were just some of the ways the library responded to help the community during this 
time.  These services were made possible in part through the CARES Act.  We’ve now expanded our 
services to include the distribution of KN95 masks and Covid-19 home test kits in partnership with the 
Queen Anne’s County Health Department.  All of these services are needed and all of them require 
enough staff to respond to the need and enough funds to provide the service. 

While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per Capita funding 
formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the State are facing budget shortfalls. 
We have requested supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset these FY 2023 shortfalls 
and have not been successful to date. We strongly urge the Senate to adopt legislation that increases 
funding more closely to that adopted by the Senate through Senate Bill 448. The per capita funding 
increases for public libraries is crucial to maintain our basic services and to adapt our services as 
needed to quickly respond to our ever changing environment. 

The Eastern Shore Regional Library, the shore’s regional resource center, also provides needed 
services for our library.  Without the support of our regional resource center, there would be no sharing 
of materials between public libraries on the eastern shore.  Our regional provides the vehicle and 
drivers for to provide this service to all residents on the shore.  Without the support of our regional 
resource center, our database offerings would be nonexistent.  Our digital books and movies would not 
be available.  Our Facilities Master Plan would not be done.  The Eastern Shore Regional Library 
provides support to all eight county library systems on the shore.  The increase in funding for our 
regional resource center is crucial to keeping our libraries moving forward and adapting to what the 
future may bring. 

We respectfully ask that you fund public and regional libraries at a level that will allow us to sustain, if 
not expand, our role in supporting equity and access in our communities. Thank you for your 
consideration 

  

Sincerely, 

Janet Salazar, Director 



 
 
Carrie Willson, Executive Director ● cwillson@calvertlibrary.info  
850 Costley Way ●  Prince Frederick, MD  20678 ●  410-535-0291 ● 301-855-1862 

 

 
 
 
 

Fairview Branch ● 8120 Southern Maryland Blvd ● Owings, MD  20736 ● 410-257-2101 
Southern Branch ● PO Box 559 ● 13920 HG Trueman Rd ● Solomons, MD  20688 ● 410-326-5289 

Twin Beaches Branch ● 3819 Harbor Road ● Chesapeake Beach, MD  20732 ● 410-257-2411 

Budget and Taxation Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

March 29, 2022 

Support with Amendment 
 

Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries – 
Funding which is intended to extend per capita increases through FY27. This funding is critical for the 
important work being done by MD libraries. 

On behalf of the Board of Library Trustees, our 50,000 regular card holders and 24,500 Kids Card 
holders, I respectfully urge you to adopt legislation that increases funding at levels more closely aligned 
to those adopted by your committee in Senate Bill 448. 

While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per Capita funding 
formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the State are facing budget shortfalls. 
We have requested supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset these FY 2023 shortfalls 
and have not been successful to date.  

 

Calvert Library has invested in hotspots and Chromebooks to insure that patrons were connected to 
work, school and community throughout the pandemic. Devices were purchased with grant funding but 
ongoing data renewals, which are still necessary, require increases to library budgets. We also 
continue to do the daily work of assisting customers with digital literacy, teaching users how to use 
downloadable materials, apply for jobs online, and find materials to borrow in person and digitally. 
Teachers rely on their students’ special Calvert Library student card for access to downloadable books, 
trustworthy information and primary source material. 
 
Southern MD Regional Library Association (SMRLA) and the other regional libraries are invaluable to 
the rural counties. They provide funding for downloadable digital material in addition to necessary 
training, IT, material processing services, and daily delivery of collections between branches. Without 
the support of our regional library Calvert Library would not be able to meet our community’s needs 
without significant cuts to our current public service. 
 
Maryland’s libraries have always been responsible stewards of our state funding, consistently doing 
more with less. We respectfully ask that you fund public and regional libraries at a level that will allow 
us to sustain, if not expand, our role in supporting equity and access in our communities.  
 
Sincerely, 
 
Carrie Willson 
Executive Director  

mailto:cwillson@calvertlibrary.info




303 Gay Street303 Gay Street
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Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members,

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries – Funding which is intended to extend
per capita increases through FY27. This funding is critical for the important work being done by MD libraries.

I respectfully urge you to adopt legislation that increases funding at levels more closely aligned to those adopted by your
committee in Senate Bill 448. While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per Capita
funding formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the State are facing budget shortfalls. We have requested
supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset these FY 2023 shortfalls and have not been successful to date. 

The Dorchester County Public Library continually strives to meet the needs of its community through new and innovative
methods. This includes the circulation of mobile hotspots, distribution of masks and COVID-19 test kits, virtual and take-home
programming opportunities, ongoing curbside services, and the creation of a safe environment for patrons and staff. The Library’s
partnership with the Health Department was strengthened during the pandemic as we worked together to disseminate trustworthy
information and the locations of vaccine and testing clinics, including an upcoming vaccine clinic in the Library’s Meeting Room,
this April. In recognition of these services, the Library was the recipient of the Heart of the Chesapeake Rising Up Organizational
Excellence Award for significant achievement for initiating innovative solutions to address access to library materials due to the
COVID-19 pandemic. 

While maintaining the services listed above, the Library began to address declining in-person visits with increased outreach to
better meet the patrons where they are within the community. We also began working closely with the Board of Trustees to
develop an opportunity to restore Library service to the southern portion of the County for the first time since the Bookmobile was
removed from service in 2011. Additionally, the Library was awarded an ARPA grant in fiscal year 2022 to support increased
ADA technologies and services.

The public libraries of the Eastern Shore are essential to their communities and the Eastern Shore Regional Library (ESRL)
supports their efforts through the provision of training, database access, delivery service, technological support, and access to
digital materials. Without their services, the Dorchester County Public Library could not effectively meet patron needs. Nearly all
of the Library’s new materials are purchased through a grant provided by ESRL and their staff oversees our technology upgrades
as well as the Eastern Shore ILS Consortium. Quite simply, they are the backbone for all that we do.

Sincerely, 
Crystal Henningsen

Director,
Dorchester County Public Library

Budget and Taxation Committee
HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding

March 29, 2022
Support with Amendment





 

Budget and Taxation Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

March 28, 2022 

Support with Amendment 

 

Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and 
Libraries – Funding which is intended to extend per capita increases through 
FY27. This funding is critical for the important work being done by MD libraries.  

I respectfully urge you to adopt legislation that increases funding at levels more 
closely aligned to those adopted by your committee in Senate Bill 448.  

While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center 
and Per Capita funding formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries 
across the State are facing budget shortfalls. We have requested supplemental 
funding from Governor Hogan to help offset these FY2023 shortfalls and have 
not been successful to date.  

Frederick County Public Libraries remains committed to simplifying access and 
building bridges in our community.  

During the pandemic, we upgraded hardware to extend the reach of wifi 
beyond our walls. In a county where broadband access is limited and others face 
economic barriers to access, our wifi service has been a lifeline. We have seen 
record use – up 22% in the past 6 months.   

We expanded eContent and print collections to help meet skyrocketing 
demand.  

We stayed nimble by adapting service models to continue providing access to 
library collections and programming while keeping the community and staff 
safe.  

We leveraged partnerships to extend our reach.  

Our Student Success Card program with Frederick County Public Schools ensures 
that every student has access to the public library’s collections and to digital 
products like Brainfuse which provides live tutoring assistance. This added 



 

support was critical as students transitioned into and out of virtual learning 
environments. 

With Frederick County Workforce Services, we are partnering on a project to 
deploy laptops and hotspots to aid in job searching, resume writing, and virtual 
interviews.  

Finally, with the Frederick County Health Department, our team regularly 
assisted at vaccine clinics and we now host weekly vaccine clinics at four of our 
library branches. Additionally, our team distributed over 3,000 test kits and 
95,000 KN95 masks.   

Maryland’s libraries have always been responsible stewards of our state 
funding, consistently doing more with less. We respectfully ask that you fund 
public and regional libraries at a level that will allow us to sustain, if not expand, 
our role in supporting equity and access in our communities. Thank you for your 
consideration. 
  

Sincerely, 

 
James Kelly 
Director 
Frederick County Public Libraries 
110 East Patrick St.  
Frederick, MD 21701 
(301) 600-3767 
 







 
 

 

Budget and Taxation Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

March 29, 2022 

Support with Amendment 

 
Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries – 
Funding, which would extend per capita increases through FY27. These funding increases will 
help sustain the important work being done in libraries across the state 
 
On behalf of the Board of Library Trustees, our 41,000+ card holders and 5,200+ Kids Card 
holders, I respectfully urge you to adopt spending levels that are closer to those your committee 
already adopted in Senate Bill 448. 
 
While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per Capita 
funding formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the State are facing 
budget shortfalls. We have requested supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset 
these FY 2023 shortfalls and have not been successful to date.  

 
Some ways the Charles County Public Library met customer needs during the pandemic 
include: pivoted to virtual programming, expanded digital resources, introduced curbside pickup 
of materials, offered 24 hr. WiFi service in branch parking lots, reduced barriers to library 
services by going fine-free for all users in April 2021, increased our number of mobile hotspots 
for checkout to address the digital divide, added Chromebook/hotspot bundles for checkout, 
launched the Imagination Library of Charles County in October 2021 to provide free books every 
month for participating Charles County children up to the age of 5, were awarded American 
Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) grants to purchase a new Outreach van to reach underserved areas, 
and install WiFi antennas on our branch library roofs to expand coverage, partnered with the 
Charles County Health Department to distribute COVID-19 rapid test kits and KN95 face masks 
to the community. 
 
Charles County libraries and residents are also served by the Southern Maryland Regional 
Library Association (SMRLA). SMRLA provides support through material ordering and 
cataloging functions, inter-library loan administration, delivery services, and training 
opportunities for staff. Crucially, SMRLA helped meet community demand by expanding the 
ebook collections for all Southern Maryland libraries when library doors were closed due to the 
pandemic. 
 
We respectfully ask the Senate to adopt legislation that increases funding for public and 
regional libraries at a rate more closely aligned to SB 448 rather than HB 685. Thank you for 
your efforts to support Maryland libraries. 
  
Sincerely, 
 
KennethWayne Thompson 
Executive Director 



Budget and Taxation Committee

HB 685 - Education - Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding

March 29, 2022

Support with Amendment

Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members,

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries –
Funding. The bill will extend per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and
Public Libraries through FY27. These funding increases will help sustain the important
work being done in your local communities by Maryland’s public libraries, especially as
libraries aid in recovery from the pandemic.

On behalf of the Prince George’s County Memorial Library System Board of Library
Trustees, our 750,000+ active card holders, and our 338+ staff, I respectfully urge you to
adopt legislation that increases funding at levels more closely aligned to those adopted
by your committee in Senate Bill 448.

While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per
Capita funding formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the
State are facing significant budget shortfalls that will lead to reduced services and
hours. We have requested supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset
these FY 2023 shortfalls and have not been successful to date.

Prince George’s County Memorial Library System (PGCMLS) continues to swiftly adapt
its services to meet the needs of our community. Our national award-winning Workforce
and Community Development program provides job readiness resources, programs,
and support for Prince George’s County residents. We worked to bridge employability
gaps by focusing on the digital divide during the pandemic by providing innovative
virtual programming, training, and community partnerships. PGCMLS developed a
microsite and business wiki to improve equitable access to resources for all customers,
including those transitioning into entrepreneurship. These programs and services have
led directly to Prince George’s County residents gaining employment during a period of
up to 11% unemployment.

Prince George’s County Memorial Library System is a committed and trusted partner
providing critical health and wellness resources to our community. In addition to
curating and promoting timely and authoritative health information for our customers,
we have worked hand-in-hand with the Maryland and Prince George’s County’s Health
Departments to host vaccination clinics and mass distribution events for rapid test kits
and KN95 masks. PGCMLS has been able to fill vital information and resource gaps
through innovative services such as our bilingual COVID-19 vaccine hunter hotline.

9601 Capital Lane, Largo, MD 20774 | pgcmls.info | (301) 699-3500

https://pgcmls.libnet.info/WCD/WCD-home
https://pgcmls.libnet.info/WCD/WCD-home
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=_NhWwNl4IyM


Our libraries are embedded in and serve our diverse communities like no other entity.
We continue to fill the critical demand for services by job seekers, small business owners,
students, and Marylanders of all ages. Maryland’s public libraries and regional resource
centers have always been responsible stewards of our state per capita funding,
consistently doing more with less. I respectfully ask for your support of HB 685, which will
allow Maryland’s libraries to continue to expand our role in supporting equity and
access in our communities. We respectfully ask that you fund public and regional
libraries at a level that will allow us to sustain, if not expand, our role in supporting equity
and access in our communities. Thank you for your consideration.

 Sincerely,

Roberta Phillips
Chief Executive Officer
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Budget and Taxation Committee 

HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding 

March 29, 2022 

Support with Amendment 
 

Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members, 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries – 
Funding to extend per capita increases through FY27. This funding is critical for the important work 
being done by MD libraries, especially as we play a key role in aiding our communities’ recovery 
from the pandemic. 

On behalf of Eastern Shore Regional Library, Inc. and the eight county library systems we 
represent, I respectfully urge you to adopt legislation that increases funding at levels more closely 
aligned to those adopted by your committee in Senate Bill 448. 

While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per Capita 
funding formulas as adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the State are facing 
budget shortfalls. We have requested supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset 
these FY 2023 shortfalls and have not been successful to date.  

As a supporting organization for eight county library systems, Eastern Shore Regional Library has 
witnessed the great work done by our public libraries over the last several years.  Libraries 
bounced back quickly after early COVID-19 closings and found new ways to reach out to impacted 
citizens.  In the rural areas, our libraries succeeded in extending Internet connectivity to citizens in 
remote areas - helping schools, local governments, and small businesses realize their missions.   

The Eastern Shore Regional Library has one responsibility and that is helping our member libraries 
provide the highest quality services to their users.   During the pandemic, ESRL distributed 
$150,000 in CARES funds to the eight library systems to help with PPE, Internet expansion, and 
service adjustments like curbside materials pickup.  ESRL circulated 333,054 streaming books and 
media resources in fy21, a remarkable 15% increase over fy20.   
 
Maryland’s libraries have always been responsible stewards of our state funding, consistently doing 
more with less. We respectfully ask that you fund public and regional libraries at a level that will 
allow us to sustain, if not expand, our role in supporting equity and access in our communities. 
Thank you for your consideration. 

 
Sincerely, 

 
John C. Venditta, Administrator 
Eastern Shore Regional Library, Inc. 
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March 28, 2022 
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Dear Chairman Guzzone, Vice Chair Rosapepe, and Committee Members, 
 

I am writing in support of HB 685 Education – Regional Resource Centers and Libraries - Funding. This bill will extend 
per capita increases for Regional Resource Centers and Public Libraries through FY27 and will help all corners of 
Maryland provide valuable resources to our communities. 
 

While we appreciate the $.20 increase in the Regional Resource Library Center and Per Capita funding formulas as 
adopted by the House of Delegates, libraries across the State are facing budget shortfalls. We have requested 
supplemental funding from Governor Hogan to help offset these FY 2023 shortfalls and have not been successful to 
date. We strongly urge the Senate to adopt legislation that increases funding more closely to that adopted by the 
Senate through Senate Bill 448. 
 

Worcester County Library eliminated fines for children’s materials in 2010 and went completely fine free for all 
materials in November 2019 prior to the Building Lifelong Learners Act passed in 2021.  We are proud to have 
removed that barrier, and it served us well during the pandemic when we closed our book returns for 7 weeks during 
the spring of 2020.  At the time, many libraries, including Worcester, quarantined returned items as a precaution and 
patrons were relieved not to have to worry about overdue fines. 
 

Thanks to CARES act funding, we expanded our reach by lending hotspots and laptops to patrons.  Many families had 
to juggle both children learning at home and parents working from home.  In a rural county like Worcester, 
connectivity is often limited.  This funding increase will help maintain these services, which continue to be a lifeline 
for many.  The COVID-19 pandemic also propelled our Library system to turn our services outward.  We began 
offering virtual programs, expanded remote printing service to all five branches, and offered curbside pick-up of 
library items.  We looked for any avenue we could to help our community persevere.  We used our 3D printers to 
print mask extenders for health care workers, scheduled vaccine appointments for our local health department, and 
are now currently passing out both KN95 masks and at-home test kits. 
 

Our library is fortunate to be a member of the Eastern Shore Regional Library (ESRL).  ESRL provides the eight county 
library systems on Maryland’s Eastern Shore with daily delivery of library materials, IT support, and essential training.  
They offer a high quality collection of eBooks and established a “Dial-a-Story” service for families when our in-person 
storytime programs were suspended due to the pandemic. 
 

The Worcester County Library is more vibrant than ever and we respectfully request that you ensure that HB 685 
align more closely to SB 448 which will allow us to continue to fulfill our role in our community. Thank you for the 
opportunity to submit this testimony and for your consideration of this bill. 
 

Respectfully, 
 
Jennifer Ranck 
Director 


